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Farewell Everyone. I will miss you all 
 

 

 

       2004                2020 

 

 

I know it is a few months away but you are invited! - I would love to catch up with you at the 
Farewell at Wests Leagues Club - 21 November 2020 

 

God bless you! 

mailto:pa@wac.nsw.edu.au


Our Headmaster 2004 - 2020 

__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 



Our Headmaster 2004 - 2020 

__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 



From the Deputy’s Desk  
_________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Thank You Dr Quarmby 

Dr Quarmby has been the Foundation Headmaster of Wollondilly Anglican College for 
17 years. His career in education spans 38 years. Today we honour him as our  
Foundation Headmaster, for his significant contribution to the College and the legacy 
that will remain following his retirement. 
 

A number of students remember having their interview with Dr Quarmby where he 
asked what Footy Team they supported and offered them a lolly from his lolly jar. Below are some 
samples of student thoughts: 
 

Good friend of my parents and is very talkative and is always up for a chat and handshake.  
 
When I first came here in Year 5 he really helped me settle in and learn to just have fun and trust in 
God which really helped me at the start. 
 
He is a great Headmaster. He will be dearly missed! For the little time that I have known him, he has 
been very nice and so friendly to all the students. He made this College a great place to be at and 
made it what it is now. WAC has become a great College and one of the best. Thank you for the 
great experience you have given me. 
 
At my interview for the College, he asked what football team I supported and I said “Bulldogs” and 
he laughed and said good luck getting into this College, ha ha. Then he showed me his Tigers  
Jerseys and he said he thought they are the superior team. He still accepted me in to WAC.  
 
Dr Quarmby started enrolling students in Term 2 2003 even before he was actually employed. With the 
College’s commencement in 2004 he had personally interviewed the families of 217 children for K-7. In 
that first year there were 17 staff including him. Today only three of those Foundation staff remain at 
the College with him - Mr Schroder, Mrs Richards and Mrs Clark.  
 

Over the 16 years Dr Quarmby and I have worked together we have developed a friendship that I  
believe will be enduring. During this time, I have relied on his wisdom and support and I have learned a 
great deal from him. My admiration for his qualities and what he has achieved for the College and this 
community is immense. He is a visionary leader who has explicitly communicated the Christian  
Purpose of the College as part of the College’s five Distinctive characteristics. He has always remained 
faithful to God and his leadership has focused on the main game - bringing the students and parents in 
touch with the Gospel, the importance of having a relationship with Christ and providing a quality  
Education within a Christian Framework for our students. 
 

He has developed and authentically led the College with this vision through careful planning,  
collaborative decision making, care and compassion for the staff, students, parents and the wider  
community.  
 

The College has grown to its current state from an old farm and orchard with a dilapidated farmhouse 
and an old train carriage on the property. It is located where a school should never have been built  
because there weren’t enough people living in the area. The property has a mine across the road, a 
poultry farm next door and very few houses nearby. The College has become, as Dr Quarmby likes to 
say to everyone ‘one of the fastest growing independent schools in NSW’. There are now 1115  
students from Transition to Year 12 and 106 staff. We have state-of-the-art modern classrooms, fast 
broadband access, space and playing areas that are the envy of many other schools.  
 

To be the Foundation Headmaster for a new College is an awesome responsibility. The demands of 
the role require a huge commitment of time and energy as well as great wisdom. Every decision that a 
Headmaster makes influences the lives of staff, students and parents. From the Master building plan, 
the staff employed, the students enrolled, working with government authorities and the Anglican 
Schools Corporation. To grow our College to where it is today is an amazing achievement. However, 
Dr Quarmby would be quick to point out with humility, that has been under God’s guidance and the 
support of many people.  
 



From the Deputy’s Desk Continued... 
_________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Dr Quarmby’s vision for the College - is ‘For Christ’s Glory’. It honours God. God’s hand 
is in all that is achieved. Psalm 127:1 Unless the Lord builds the house, its  
builders labour in vain. This bible verse appears on the back of the Waratah Weekly 
each week. It is Dr Quarmby’s recognition of this that our College is richly blessed  
under the hand of God. However, God uses people to do great things and Dr Quarmby 
has been the instrument to establish a new College and develop the culture that exists 
today and which will continue in the future. Our three Themes of Excellence, Endurance 
and Eternity, our five Distinctives, the College Crest, College colours, uniform, the College Prayer, our 
five sporting Houses, our buildings and the names of our classes were all established and developed 
by him in the early years.  
 

There were many hurdles to overcome in the early years. Building the College’s reputation for  
excellence against a backdrop of new buildings, economic downturns, managing student enrolments 
and the need to employ quality Christian staff to teach the additional classes were among those  
challenges. All this had to be managed while meeting tough financial targets and paying down the debt 
on the buildings that we needed for our growth. There are many occasions in delivering his vision that 
Dr Quarmby’s plans were rejected. The Flynn Collegiate and the WACA are just two examples of this. 
However, with prayer, persistence and a dogged determination he went about finding solutions to the 
problems to achieve the outcomes that he thought were the best for the College. 
 

Of course while the buildings and structures are important, it is the people that are the highest priority. 
A key aspect of Dr Quarmby’s servant leadership has been to build relationships within the College, 
the local and global community and employ committed staff who have willingly followed his vision. 
Our Working Bees, P&F charter, Country Fair and Family Chapels have largely been about building a 
sense of community. Our involvement in ANZAC Day commemorations, the Thirlmere Festival of 
Steam, WAC Kids Care, Arnhem Land and Vietnam Mission Trips, the relationships with our sister 
school in Germany are all examples of establishing links beyond the gates of our property.   
 

Dr Quarmby’s vision has included providing an environment for students to pursue excellence in their 
learning, through sport, creative and performing arts as well as the many other opportunities for our 
students. He will leave an amazing legacy and he has influenced the lives of so many people in this 
community. Since 2004 he has influenced over 2370 students, 1700 families and employed 186 staff. 
Part of his vision was to convert people to support the Wests Tigers. While I am not sure how that met 
a vision of pursuing excellence, it did reveal his passion and enthusiasm for Rugby League and even 
greater passion for the College.  
 

We are still deciding what to do with the Wests Tigers shrine in his office. 
 

What can our students learn from Dr Quarmby’s example? They can learn that if you have faith in God, 
establish a vision with clear goals, plan carefully and use the skills of the people around you,  
challenges can be overcome and great things can be achieved.  
 

I think if you ask him what he will miss, he would say he will miss the people the most. The students, 
the staff and the parents in this community. I know he is finishing with a sense of sadness but there is 
probably a sense of excitement too with what lies ahead. 
 

Dr Quarmby on behalf of the staff, students and parents of the College we thank you for your years of 
leadership and service. We wish you and Mrs Quarmby rich blessings for your retirement and the 
many opportunities ahead of you both as you move into a new chapter in your lives. We will miss you 
but you won’t be forgotten.  
 

Numbers 6: 24-26  
 
May the Lord bless you and keep you; the Lord make his face shine upon you and be gracious 
to you; the Lord turn his face towards you and give you peace. 
 

 



From the Deputy’s Desk Continued... 
_________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Dr Quarmby - Fun Quiz 

 

1.  Name 2 other schools where Dr Quarmby has worked before WAC? 

 Elderslie, Picton High School, Broughton Anglican College 

 

2.  What is Dr Quarmby’s teaching specialty?  
 Science Teacher - Physics 

 

3.  What is the College motto on the badge? 

 For Christ’s Glory 

 

4.  List the three themes of the College (Hint: all begin with E)  
 Excellence, Endurance, Eternity 

 

5.  List the five ‘Distinctives’ of the College. 
 Christian Education, Towards Excellence, Pride in Belonging, Community Engagement and Involvement, 
 Education for Life (a Second Education). 
 

6.  The College Colours are Black, Green and White. What does each colour represent? 

 Black - from the Coal Industry, Green - for the local Olive Farms, White - for the White Waratah. 
 

7.  Name the College Mascot.  
 Wolly the Wombat 
 

8.  What is the number plate on Dr Quarmby’s car?  
 Wolly 1 

 

9.  Which NRL team does Dr Quarmby support?  
 Wests Tigers 

 

10.  Who was the well-known politician who officially opened the College in 2004?  
 The Prime Minister John Howard. 
 

11.  Name the first buildings to be constructed and opened at the College.  
 There were two: Gumnut Cottage. (It is now called White Cottage) and Sturt. 
 

12.  What is the official name for the front Playing Field?  
 The Winning Field. Why was it called this? The property was owned by the Winning family. 
 

13.  Dr Quarmby loves to use acronyms to name places, roles or activities. What do the follow  
        letters stand for: 
 

 WACA   Wollondilly Anglican College Arena 

 WASP   Wollondilly Anglican Sports Performance Academy 

 EDGE   Excellence and Distinction in Gifted Education Academy 

 SLIC  Secondary Learning Innovations Coordinator 
 PLIT  Primary Learning Innovations Teacher 
 

14.  All the classroom buildings and the College Administration building are named after people. What 
 do they all have in common?  
 All named after Christian pioneers. 
 

15.  When the College opened in 2004, approximately how many students were there and which Year                  
        groups were enrolled.  
       There are 217 students from Kindergarten to Year 7. 
 

16.  Estimate how many students have attended the College over the last 17 years and how many staff                    
        have been employed.  
        There are 2370 students and 186 staff. 
 

Mr Ian Croger 
Deputy Headmaster  
 



Teaching and Learning 7-12 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Dogs on College Grounds 

We have been made aware that there have been a number of incidents in which  
parents have brought dogs onto the College grounds. While it is nice for students to be 
greeted in the afternoon by their canine companions, under the Section 14 of the  
Companion Animals Act (1998) dogs are prohibited on school grounds except where 
the principal gives permission. Dogs would only be given permission for a specific  
educational purpose. Please support the College in our legislative requirements by not 
bringing dogs onto the College premises. 
  

HSC Minimum Standards Tests 

Given the disruption to the Term, we have made the decision to hold off completing the minimum  
standards tests until Term 3. Mrs Evans and Mr McIntosh will coordinate these tests in the first few 
weeks of the Term. If students are unsure if they are required to complete any of these tests, they 
should login to their NESA Students Online account. 
  

Year 12 HSC Trial Examination Notification 

Year 12 students received their Trial HSC timetables and instructions this week. Students are asked to 
read this carefully and put the timetable in a safe place. Mr Denley will email a digital copy. The  
examination procedures are outlined on this document and closely mimic the expectations in the HSC.  
  

Mr Paul Burns 

Director of Teaching and Learning 7-12 

 

Application for Enrolment  
___________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Applications continue to pour in for 2021 and beyond, across all year groups, but  
especially our entry years of Transition, Kindergarten, Year 5, Year 7 and Year 11.  
 

All current College families looking to enrol siblings for the coming years are 
encouraged to do so without delay to avoid disappointment.   
 

Enrolment packs are available from the College Office or from the College website 
www.wac.nsw.edu.au 

 

Mrs Kristy Biddle 

Enrolments Officer 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

P&F Clothing Pool  
 

The Clothing Pool is open on the following days from 7.45 am to 8.30 am. If you 
have any enquiries, please contact Melissa on 0415 402 013. 
 

Monday    

Tuesday    

Wednesday   

Friday     

 

Location   Side windows of White Cottage - Opposite FLOWERS  
    Canteen 

 

Payment Options EFTPOS or Cash 



Pastoral Care T-12  
________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Sign Out Process for Students 

 

The College has very clear guidelines regarding students using either mobile phones or 
devices to contact their parents during College time. The guidelines are regularly  
discussed with students and there are clear consequences as part of the student  
guidelines that reinforce the actions that take place if students breach these  
expectations. 
 

To assist maintenance of these expectations parents are reminded also of the process so that all  
members of our College community are aware and adhering to these procedures.  
 

In the area of students leaving early from the College the following processes should be  
followed: 
 A note should be provided in the diary of the student indicating the time and reason for the student 

leaving early. Example Medical Appointment 10.30 am leave. 
 This note should firstly be presented to the student’s teacher and then provided to the Office Staff 

in Student Reception, prior to completing the sign-out process. 
 This will demonstrate appropriate following of the procedures and assist Office Staff to complete 

the process and locate students in a timely manner. 
 

Students should not: 
 Contact their parents via phone or device during the College day for any reason. If they have a 

concern or an issue has arisen, they should speak firstly with their class teacher, Year Patron or 
Pastoral Care Coordinator. If the staff member feels that the matter requires contact with the  

 parent, the staff member will make this contact on the student's behalf. 
 Present at Student Reception requesting Office staff to make contact with parents regarding 

equipment items that have been left at home. Students need to ensure that they are organised 
and bring the necessary equipment. 

 

Parents should not: 
 Turn up to collect their child without previously completing the above processes. Instances like this 

indicate students are not following the appropriate procedures and will result in the student  
 receiving a Formal Detention. 
 

Contact with parents by students who do not follow the appropriate procedures can cause  considerable 
angst for parents, as they have not followed explicit direction of the College guidelines and in many  
cases is unnecessary. Staff awareness and involvement in the process will be able to address the  
concerns in the majority of matters. 
 

By following the above approaches students and parents can support staff at the College in such  
matters. 
 

Mr Liam Toland 

Director of Pastoral Care T-12 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Term 3 - Students return Monday, 27 July - Week B 

 

A new timetable for Secondary students will be operating due to staff changes and 
new rotations for history, geography and mandatory technology. Students can  

access their timetable in Edumate the week before the above return date.  



Pastoral Matters - Senior Years 9-12 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

WAC Student Wellbeing Newsletter 
Each fortnight, students in Years 7-12 
receive an email at the start of the 
week, which provides them access to a 
range of wellbeing resources.  
 

This week’s highlight...SPEAK UP! 
Flynn Noakes and La-Mia Crinis (Year 
12 students) share with students the importance of showing courage, finding your voice, 
speaking truth and ultimately contributing to positive change. This includes knowing one’s rights and  
responsibilities, understanding and appreciating one's unique personality and set of values,  and reaching out 
to others when friendship and support is required.  
 

For more information about the student newsletter please contact: e.madden@wac.nsw.edu.au or 
s.houweling@wac.nsw.edu.au 

 

Student Leaders Assembly Presentation: Bella Norman and Matthew Grima (College Prefects) 
Coronavirus has certainly made ‘Community Service’ a challenge. But what we have realised is that  
community service isn’t just turning up to things. It's more about being a face in the community. Being kind and 
showing compassion to others, that might not necessarily involve doing physical activities within the  
community. So we have come up with ways that you can show random acts of kindness within the community, 
which may just make someone’s day. Some of these include: be a good listener, SMILE, hold doors open for 
people, give an honest compliment to someone, offer to help someone, say ‘THANK YOU’. These simple acts 
can really make a difference in someone’s day. 
 

Year 12 Prayer Buddies 

This week Year 12 students visited classes from Transition to Year 4 as part of the College Prayer Buddy  
Program. Students had the opportunity to introduce themselves to the classes and share something unique 
about themselves. Throughout Term 3 the various classes will pray for their Year 12 Buddies as they face their 
final exams and make preparations for Graduation. There will be further opportunity for Year 12  to re-visit the 
classes and establish a stronger connection with the younger students. 
 

Senior Chapel Service 

The Senior Chapel Team prepared and delivered a one-of-a-kind term service during Week 9. Streaming live 
from one location to classrooms throughout the College certainly added a unique vibe, which complemented 
the main theme of ‘IDENTITY- what’s wrong with just being YOU?’ Students participated in a ‘Who am I?’ Staff 
photo guessing competition, watched an acoustic performance from the Chapel Team Band and heard from a 
panel who shared their experiences, perspectives and understanding of what is communicated through the 
Bible about aspects of Identity- that it is shaped, is a choice, is a gift. 
 

Senior Chapel is developed and run by students for students. Students interested in joining are encouraged to 
have a chat with Mrs Madden or one of the students currently on the Chapel Team. 
 

MISA Youth the Year Competition 

This event will take place on Wednesday, 26 August, 2020. Year 9 students have been informed about this 
fantastic opportunity to express their awareness and understanding of current affairs at a local, national and 
international level. An Expression of Interest form has been sent to their student email address and they are 
encouraged to fill this in by Friday, 31 July (end of Week 1, Term 3) if they wish to be selected to represent the 
College at this competition. 
 

Mrs Emily Madden 

Pastoral Care Coordinator 9-12 

mailto:e.madden@wac.nsw.edu.au
mailto:s.houweling@wac.nsw.edu.au


Farewell Mr Hicks and Farwell/Hello Mrs Croger 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Mr Hicks (2006-2020) 
 

We are sad to receive the news that Mr Tim Hicks has decided to resign from Wollondilly Anglican  
College at the end of the year. Tim has been a faithful servant here at the College for 15 years. He 
was a great encouragement in the early days when our resolve to provide our students with highly  
accomplished Christian teachers was tested through the difficulties then of finding Maths Staff. Under 
his leadership, the Mathematics faculty at the College has worked hard to produce excellent results 
for our students. 
 

When he was first appointed, in the early years of the College, Tim was responsible for leading  
Mathematics, Science, TAS, PDHPE and Christian Studies Departments. As the College grew, Tim 
was able to focus on his academic passion - Mathematics. Some of you will have fondest memories 
of Tim in the role of a Christian Community Liaison person and his care and support for our families 
in times of need. Other families will recall his energy and enthusiasm as an active Award Leader in 
the Duke of Edinburgh Award program where he has volunteered his time to participate in the hikes 
and camps over the last 15 years. 
 

In 2021, Tim will be stepping out of the boat and relying on God’s leading. He plans to work at  
helping people, particularly men, live as disciples of Jesus. We are certain that God has great things 
in store for Tim. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   Mr Hicks in 2006       Mr Hicks in 2020 

 



Farewell Mr Hicks and Farwell/Hello Mrs Croger 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Mrs Croger (2006-…..) 
 

We are also sad to hear that at the end of 2020, Mrs Croger will be stepping down after 15 years of 
leadership of the English Faculty. Wendy is an award winning educator who has attracted very high 
calibre leaders from other schools who wished to serve with her in the English Faculty.  
 

When she was first appointed, in the early years of the College, Wendy was responsible for  
leading English, Humanties, Creative Arts and Language. As the College grew, Wendy was able to 
fully focus on supporting the English Staff and curriculum. Wendy has driven the Debating and Public 
Speaking program at the College where our students have achieved outstanding success winning 
as HICES Debating Champions on three occasions. She has also been responsible for initiating and  
coordinating the Peer Roll Call Reading Scheme at the College as well as the HSC Study Camp 
which has run at the College during holiday breaks for Year 12 students over the last 12 years. 
 

She will not be lost to the College. In recent years, Wendy has continued to study and to follow a  
passion for improving the literacy skills of those students who find such learning a challenge. In this 
regard, the College Headmaster was delighted to announce to staff that Wendy has agreed to  
continue part-time in 2021, assisting students with literacy skills. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                          Mrs Croger in 2006               Mrs Croger in 2020 



Private Music Lessons - Term 3 2020 

______________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Parents now is the time to start thinking about enrolling your child into our amazing 
Music Program at the College. Limited spaces are available for one-to-one tuition 
through our Peripatetic Music Tutor Program. 
 

Enrolment forms are available through the Office and I encourage you to take  
advantage of this great opportunity to help your child enhance their literacy and  
numeracy capabilities by studying a musical instrument.  
 

If you are not certain what instrument is best for your child, please book an appointment with  
Mr Denley to ascertain which instrument may suit them best 
 

Students in Years 3 to 6 have an amazing opportunity to learn through our Strings and Band Program 
and if your child has shown promise in this program now is the time to further enhance their talents by 
moving to one-to-one lessons. 
 

Be interesting; challenge yourself and develop skills that will last you a lifetime. Learn an instrument 
today. 
 

If you would like more information about this program, please email Mr Denley at 
s.denley@wac.nsw.edu.au or call on 46230226. 
 

Mr Simon Denley 

Creative Arts and LOTE Coordinator 
 

Upcoming Events 

______________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

There are many opportunities coming up.  If you have any questions, please do not 
hesitate to email me. 
 

Engineering Your Future 

This is an Engineering event for students in Years 10 to 12 occurring during these 
coming holidays.  Further information can be found at:  
 

https://www.engineersaustralia.org.au/sites/default/files/2020-06/Engineering-your-future.pdf 
 

2020 Plane Challenge from STANSW Young Scientist 
This challenge is open for all students from Kindergarten to Year 12.  The challenge involves the  
longest airtime and the furthest distance. 
 

Further information can be found at:  http://www.paperplanes.youngscientist.com.au/  
Entries close on 28 August. 
 

ICAS Competitions 

These competitions will be happening during Term 3.  If you are interested in participating please let 
me know by the end of this week (3 July) for Science and by the end of Week 1 for English and  
Mathematics. 
 

The WAC Pentathlon continues.  Further information can be found on the 7-12 Student Resources 
page on Canvas. 
 

Mr Stuart McIntosh 

Advanced Learning and Learning Support Coordinator T-12  
 

 

 

mailto:s.denley@wac.nsw.edu.au
https://www.engineersaustralia.org.au/sites/default/files/2020-06/Engineering-your-future.pdf
http://www.paperplanes.youngscientist.com.au/


 Secondary Sport 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

WASP - Wollondilly Anglican Sports Performance Academy 

A reminder that permission notes and payments MUST BE RETURNED by the end of 
Term. Numbers are filling fast in all three sports (Netball, Soccer and Running). Each 
student will receive a WASP Water Bottle and Training Shirt that is to be worn each 
week.  
 

We currently have our female shirts ready to go from the Uniform Shop in the  
Administration Building but the male shirts have been delayed. These will be arriving in the holidays, 
ready for collection at the start of the Term 3 programs.  
 

MISA Teams 

All Term 3 MISA teams have now been selected. It was great to see over 170 students trialling over 
the past two weeks which made the selections difficult in some sports. Students have now been 
emailed the team lists.  
 

Students in AFL and Rugby League will need to return their signed permission notes before the end of 
Term, as well as purchase any necessary equipment, such as mouthguards, if required. Teams with 
MISA uniforms will have them distributed either before the end of Term or on day 1 Term 3, ready for 
their first match in Week 1. 
 

Term 3 Tuesday Sport 
Next Term our Tuesday sport program will return to a somewhat normal running. Students not  
involved in MISA must register for a sport before the end of Term 2 otherwise they will be allocated to 
a sport. Registrations are taking place at lunchtimes for specific Year Groups.  
 

If a student is away that day, please contact myself with your top preferences and if space is available 
you will be added. Also, please do not ask to swap sports. Make your selection carefully as you will be 
completing that sport for the entire Term.  
 

Mr Mark Goldsbrough  

Secondary Sports Coordinator 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Upcoming Events (Term 3)  
 

WASP Academy begins  Wednesday, 29 July 

NASSA Soccer (Boys)  Thursday, 6 August 
NASSA Soccer (Girls)  Friday, 7 August 
NASSA AFL    Monday, 24 August 
NASSA Basketball   Thursday, 3 September 



Primary Sport 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Final Results 

 

Soccer      Goal 
Sollya  1st    Sollya  1st 
Wollemi  2nd    Acacia  2nd 

Grevillea.  3rd    Wollemi  3rd 

Acacia  4th    Telopea  4th 

Telopea  5th    Grevillea  5th 

 

 

Netball      Oz-tag 

Wollemi  1st    Sollya  1st 
Telopea  2nd    Grevillea  2nd 

Sollya  3rd    Acacia  3rd 

Grevillea  4th    Wollemi  4th 

Acacia  5th    Telopea  5th 

 

Match Reports 

The Blue banner of Sollya flew highest at the conclusion of the WAC Primary Sport competition. The 
Bluebells emerged comprehensively triumphant, winning three of a possible four sports competitions. 
Well done Sollya.  
 

In the Netball competition, a spirited Wollemi emerged victorious in a grand final that saw the  
Greenies collide with the defensive juggernauts, Skye Neave and Emily Benad. Despite the Maginot 
defence of Telopea, the Reds were unable to quell the insistent attack of a Wollemi spring-boarded by 
the utilitarian skills of Matilda Parry and Aillie Carroll. Sollya settled for 3rd place, overcoming  
Grevillea 13-11. A swag of buckets by dead-eye goal shooter Ruby Palenzuela helped the Blues out-
gun an ever-improving Grevillea, despite the defensive escapades of Annie Williams.  
 

In Soccer, the day belonged to the Blues, with Sollya defeating Wollemi 5-2. Like General Custer,  
Les Vidal and James Carpenter made their last stand, but to no avail. Sitting Bulls, Xavier Neale and  
Lachlan Malcolm were able to overwhelm the Greens with superior passing and energy. Old chieftain 
Aaron Pile proved the deadliness of his aim by bagging a goal to assert Sollyan supremacy for  
another year.  
 

A mournful Acacia Gaol side was left imagining what might have been. The Golds consistently set the 
benchmark throughout the competition, finishing with the most competition points. However, this 
counted for very little in their encounter with a pugnacious and reckless Sollya. The score was 2-0 in 
favour of underdogs Sollya. The Machiavellian scheming of Sienna Losciuto and Tameka Den closed 
down the contest for the Warriors of the Wattle. Chris Su desperately searched for chinks in the wall 
of Blue, but found barely a foothold. Defender Sienna Farrugia watched with the rest of her  
teammates as the hopes of Acacia were scattered like the golden treasures of Troy.   
 

In a game of two halves, a resurgent Sollya proved their mettle in a come from behind victory over 
Grevillea to claim 1st place in the Oz-tag competition. Initially, the Maroons 
seemed they were going to pull-off the unthinkable, quickly seizing a two 
point lead on the back of the unpredictable attack of young  
Caesar Hemi-George McDonald and Ashton ‘The Cleaner’ McCabe.  
 

However, Sollyan Olivia Carter took it upon 
herself to dash the hopes of a Grevillian 
fairytale, snatching two tries and  
orchestrating a third, spoiling the Maroon 
‘happily ever after.’  
 

Mr James Gooden  

Primary Sports Coordinator 
 

 



Save the Date 

__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Dear Parents 

 
Dr Quarmby's Farewell Formal Dinner has been postponed to Saturday, 21 November. More details on 
how to book tickets will be available in coming weeks. 



Community 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 WAC Kids Care 

From time to time, families undergo trauma such as severe or terminal illness. There are short 
term support structures in place at the College to assist families during these times. The 
WAC Kids Care Program offers support to families in the way of meals. Please contact Mrs Hay 
or Mrs Rockwell at the College. Confidentiality will be respected. The College is accepting food 
donations towards the WAC Kids Care Meals Ministry. Please see the list below: 

 

 

 Annual Arndell Equestrian Carnival 2020 

 When: Saturday, 15 August  
 Where: Hawksbury Sportsgrounds 

 More info, please visit www.nominate.com.au  

WAC Kids Care  
 

If you would like to practically support the WAC Kids Care Program, you are able to  
contribute food goods at any time.  

 

The following items are very helpful when preparing meals: 
 

Rice, Pasta, Noodles and Lentils  
Tinned Vegetables eg Kidney Beans, Corn and Tomato 

Sauces eg Passata, Sweet & Sour and Curry bases 

Stock - Chicken, Beef, Vegetable 

Flours + Gluten Free 

Tinned and dried fruit 
Eggs 

 

A basket is located at Student Reception. All donations need to be within their use by date. 
Wish Cards or cash are also welcome which can be handed directly to the Office Staff. .  

 

Thank you to everyone supporting this ministry as we serve our Community. 
 

Mrs Lisa Rockwell 
WAC Kids Care Organiser   

 

Please note that the above is a service to the Community and items advertised do not necessarily  
carry the endorsement of the College. The College tries to be selective with what is advertised but 

cannot take responsibility. Please look into events advertised carefully. 



2020 Country Fair Update 

Our P&F and Country Fair Committee along with the College has made the hard  
decision to cancel the 2020 Country Fair.  
 

This decision was made based on the current climate in regards to COVID-19 and the 
difficulty in trying to find a date later in the year that would not clash with other events 
and also the uncertainty of the regulations. 
 

We would like to thank our Sponsors, Stallholders, Staff, Students, Parents and  
Community for the Support over the past 16 years of our Country Fair, and we look  
forward to bringing you an amazing Country Fair for 2021. 
 

Save the date in your diary for Saturday, 11 September 2021. 
 

Stay Safe and well everyone during these uncertain times. 
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Thank you to our Diamond, Double Gold, Gold and Silver Sponsors shown above. We also 
thank our Bronze Sponsors who will be advertised on the College website on the Sponsors’ 

Page along with the above. If you would like to sponsor the College, please  
contact Mr Bill Norman (P&F President) or Mrs Deborah Cook in the College office. 



Headmaster Happenings 

_______________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

July 

 

Thursday, 2 Junior and Middle Formal Assembly 

Friday, 3  Farwell to Students Assembly 

   Staff meeting and Farewell 
 So Long; Farewell; Amen. 

 

 

 

Online Church Services  
________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Most churches are hosting services and Bible study groups online; it’s a big change. Please see  
below links:  
 

 Austinmer Anglican Church Online - https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=bQkg5CQlaD0    
 

 C3 Wilton Church Online -  
 https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCZvjF337DgiG5kiZF81Kfnw/featured  
 

 Picton and Wilton Anglican Church - http://pwac.org.au/pwac-online/  
  

 Bowral Anglican - www.bowralanglican.org.au  
 

 Wollondilly Anglican church - Pre-recorded services via Facebook page 

 

 Tahmoor Baptist Church - On website through Zoom 

 

 Wollondilly Presbyterian - Via Facebook page - Streamed Service 

 

 St Jude’s Church, Bowral - https://vimeo.com/399339398 & Kids’ Spot - https://
www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLjV8-_JhIKUz93R4O0OzsWCYfAMf2mej1  

 

 Campbelltown Christian Community Church (C4) - Search C4Minto - YouTube  
 

 Menangle Anglican Church - http://www.menangleanglican.com.au/ 
 

 Mittagong Anglican Church - https://www.youtube.com/user/mittagonganglican  
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Prayer Points  
 

Please thank God: 
 

 For the privilege of being His Light-house Keeper for a season 

 

 

Please ask God: 
 

 That this College may always be a place upon which His blessing rests 

 

 

 

 

Psalm 127:1 Unless the Lord builds the house, its builders labour in vain. 
 
 

Excellence, Endurance, Eternity. 
 

Pretend Headmasters 

Pretend Headmaster - Ryan Grzasko (KF) thanking Grandad for building WAC to be such 
an amazing College from the ground up. Ryan and Grandad are SUPER excited to be able 

to spend more time together cheering on the Tigers now that Grandad will be retired. 


